
 

 

 

  

 

 

Editor: Ed Roggeveen 
NZCongressEd@gmail.com Ph 021 2804746 

BULLETIN #1, Friday 30 September 2022 

FROM THE EDITOR:  

The Bulletin is your  
daily fix of Congress 
news. This year it is  
being published online 
only and the focus is on  
capturing what has been happening through 
stories, quotes and photos.  
You might see Mereana Cullen, Paul 
Hangartner, Mark Hangartner and myself 
wandering round taking photos, asking 
questions and recording anecdotes. 
Contributions from players are encouraged 
and needed and can be emailed to me at 
nzcongressed@gmail.com. You can also call 
me on 0212804746. 

One of the features will be “5 minutes with 
…” The first two are in today’s edition. This 
will involve me coming and asking you a 
variety of questions and taking a photo. We 
are also looking for contributions to 
“Overheard at the Bridge table”. So if 
somebody says something pithy, amusing or 
bizarre feel free to share it with me. Names 
can be withheld o request. The “Plays of the 
Day” could be brilliant, terrible, lucky, unlucky, 
inexplicable or a mix. Please email me with 
your contributions to this. 

There will also be quizzes (first one is in 
today’s bulletin!) and competitions in which 
you can win a $50 dining voucher from 2 local 
restaurants. If you are from out of town and 
you win and want to donate your voucher to a 
local or someone at Congress, just let me know. 

 

 

 

 

 

I may also be doing a spot of directing if 
needed and (if the bottom of the barrel has 
been well and truly scraped) playing as a 
substitute. But I will be accessing my emails 
regularly and you can always come and see 
me. My workspace can be found in Suite 1 on 
level 1. Go up the stairs (or lift) and it is the 
first suite on the right. 

We will not be including seating plans (apart 
from today) or lists of results of each event in 
the Bulletin – they can be found on the 
Congress website and in the room. However, 
we will acknowledge winners and notable 
achievements as best we can! You can help us 
with this – if someone has just earned that A 
point they need to become a Grand Master, 
let me know! If someone has pulled off a 
stunning piece of defense or card play, let me 
know!  

I look forward to everyone’s contributions and 
being able to share with you an informative 
and entertaining bulletin. 

Ed Roggeveen 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

               The room is ready. Are you? 

mailto:NZCongressEd@gmail.com
mailto:nzcongressed@gmail.com


 

 

WELCOME FROM RICHARD AND THE CONGRESS 
ORGANISING COMMITTEE!  
Welcome to Bay Park 

We have made it after a couple 
of disappointing cancellations.  
Playing the National Congress  
on-line in February this year was 
a good experience but live is  
better. Welcome then to the live 2022 NZ 
National Bridge Congress at Bay Park, Mt 
Maunganui, its new home. 
We think it is a fabulous venue, a venue which 
can take more players than we have this year. 
We expect about 650 players coming for all 
or some of the week and in view of the 
difficulties Covid has made for live bridge, we 
think that is a wonderful number. We hope the 
feedback from this Congress will be positive 
and that we will exceed that number 
comfortably next year.  
In the meantime, we still have to be cautious. 
Some players may still prefer to wear masks: 
that is their choice. Naturally, please do not 
mix if you feel unwell. We do have substitute 
players on hand to fill in for you. We all still 
have to be careful and respect the views of 
others. It has been a tough few years. 
A special welcome to all those who have 
crossed the Tasman to be here. One special 
welcome also for Martin Lofgren, our most 
regular visitor from Sweden. We love having 
you all here and hope you will enjoy your time 
at the Congress.   

Much of the information you will need is 
contained in the score- booklets and 
information sheet which will be left on all 
tables at the start of New Zealand Pairs 
events. Your “bag of goodies”, information 
sheet, score booklets can be collected from the 
Bridge Reception Desk if you are starting later 
in the week. 

We have sent to all players an information 
sheet to all players with respect to lunches at 
Bay Park. Pre-ordering as indicated will save 

you money and cut down on queues. Tea and 
coffee can be purchased from the stations in 
the main foyer area and there are facilities to 
get hot and cold water. However, there is no 
free coffee/ tea available as there has been 
in previous years…and please, no cafe food 
etc bought outside Bay Park can be brought 
inside the venue though you are welcome to 
bring in home-made lunches.  

Welcome to the Congress Staff 

A warm welcome to all those involved in the 
organisation and running of this event. Our 
organisation committee is Murray Wiggins, 
Lesley Chubb, Anna Kalma, Jenna Gibbons, 
Allan Morris, Alister Stuck and myself. Our 
directors led by Murray, are Caroline Wiggins, 
Matthew McManus, Richard Bland, Allan 
Joseph, Lorraine Stachurski, Babs Merel de 
Visser and David Stephen. Our scoring team is 
Peter Busch and Kevin Walker. David Edson is 
our behind-the-scenes technical man supported 
by Bay Park staff. 

Once more, Lesley Chubb is in charge of the 
organisation/ administration of the event. 
Gwyn Lobb is at the Bridge Reception desk 
along with a new face from Tauranga, Dale 
Allen. They will be located in the foyer and are 
there to help you with any problems you may 
have, maybe entering events or finding 
partners or teammates, or just for a friendly 
chat.  
Another new face to Congress is Teri Logie 
from the Mount who will be looking after the 
playing area. Mike Newton from Tauranga has 
been our local contact.  

We have, as you read here, a daily Bulletin 
this year but one with a difference from 
previous years in that it will be only on-line. 
However, its Editor, Ed Roggeveen from Top of 
The South, will be very much alive, here at 
Congress. Bulletins will appear latish in the 
evenings, each day, for those at and others not 
at the Congress.  



 

 

There are many, many more involved, the local 
fill-ins, the caddies, Appeals Advisors, Appeals 
Committees, Recorders etc and we would also 
welcome the Bay Park staff, many of whom will 
be experiencing bridge for the first time. We 
are all here to help you, to give you a most 
enjoyable experience. Please ask if you need 
help.  

Thanks to our sponsors 

A very big thank you to our sponsors, to 
Tourism Bay of Plenty, Tauranga Electricity 
Consumers’ Trust, Tauranga City Council and to 
Apex Car Rentals. Sponsorship money 
provided will enable NZ Bridge to promote this 
Congress and our game in general. There will 
be a photographer/videographer attending 
on a couple of days. If you do not want your 
images taken used for promotional purposes, 
please let Gwyn or Dale at the Bridge Desk 
know. We would also like to thank local 
organisations who are helping our players by 
offering discounts for their food, drinks or other 
services as appropriate.  
As usual, we will be keen to know what you 
thought of your Congress experience. We will 
be conducting an on-line survey at the end of 
Congress which will help not just the Congress 
Organisers but also will provide valuable 
feedback to Tourism Bay of Plenty of how 
important this Congress is for the local area.  

Entering events: early, please! 

We have encouraged you to enter events 
early and this is still the case during the week, 
24 hours before the start of any event. You can 
cancel/ get a refund if you change your mind 
or qualify for the knock-out stages of New 
Zealand Teams (in the latter case no refund 
would be applicable) but to avoid 
disappointment, please do not leave your entry 
until the last minute. 

We hope by now you have paid for the 
bridge. If not, see Gwyn or Dale please and 
you will be able to pay them for unpaid 
events…or just pay on-line.  
We have over $26,000 of prizes to give out. 

You will receive email advice if you win a 
prize. Please provide us with your bank details 
and your bank account will receive your prize 
soon after the week is over.  
 
We have some new events and are very 
pleased to have 4 successive days of bridge 
for Intermediates and Juniors in their own 
events starting on Wednesday 5th October. 
We do want players at all levels to be here 
and with that in mind, there is the Novice Pairs 
starting at 2.30 pm on Sunday. Remember, 
there is no evening play (except for the Rubber 
Bridge final) 

So, play well but overall, it’s about enjoying 
your time here at our National Congress. I 
hope sincerely that you do. 

Richard Solomon - Chairman National Bridge 
Congress Organising Committee 

 

Bridge Seminars at the       
National Congress   

 
We are delighted to be able to announce that 
there will be three free seminars during the 
National Bridge Congress given by top 
teachers and players. They are particularly 
aimed at Intermediate and Junior players and 
are scheduled on days when they will be at the 
Congress. 
Each will start at 8.30am and will last between 
30 and 40 minutes, enabling all to be able to 
start play at 9.30 am. 
They will all take place in a seminar room 
upstairs above the main playing area at Bay 
Park. 
Wednesday October 5th: 
Malcolm Mayer - “When to be aggressive: 
when to be passive” 
 
Thursday October 6th: 
GeO Tislevoll - “How to improve your game 
with common-sense” 
 



 

 

Friday October 7th: 

Barry Jones - “The penalty double has died 
and gone to heaven"  When and why to 
double.  
 
They are all well-worth the early start with 
interesting and entertaining speakers. There is 
no charge. 
 
Also, there will be a JIN Club meet and greet 
with the Bridge Zone Crew at their house with 
finger food (or bbq) and refreshments on the 
evening of Thursday 6 October from 6:30 to 
9pm. It’s a chance to talk about your views on 
bridge, give feedback on the Congress and a 
general Q and A. Limited to 15 guests – see 
Barry Jones or Mereana Cullen asap for a 
pass.  
 

FROM THE CHIEF DIRECTOR: 

FOR THE AUSTRALIANS (and other players) 
– THINGS YOU SHOULD KNOW.  

STOP CARDS:  

NZ regulations require you to use a STOP 
CARD whenever you make a skip bid. The 
STOP CARD should be placed in front of the 
player next in turn to bid and remain there for 
8-10 seconds. Failure to use the STOP CARD 
will be considered by the Director should there 
be a concern about Unauthorised Information 
due to a break in tempo. Repeated failure to 
use the STOP CARD may result in a Procedural 
Penalty.  

 

ALERTING:   

The Alerting Regulations in NZ are very similar 
to those in Australia but there are some 
differences.  

2C response to 1NT opening If the 2C is simple 
Stayman then it should not be alerted. If there 
has been an intervening double, then is must 
be alerted. If the 2C response has any other 
meaning, then it must be alerted. Any non-
natural 2C response to a 1NT overcall, must be 
alerted.  

Pre-emptive raises to an opening bid. All pre-
emptive raises must be alerted even if there 
has been an intervening bid.  

Strong 2C opening and 2D response. A Strong 
2C opener (rule of 29 compliant hand) does 
not need to be alerted and neither does the 
2D negative response. All other uses of these 
calls must be alerted.  

 

 

 

 
Saturday 1 October: 

NZ Open Pairs 9:30am + 2:00pm 

NZ Restricted Pairs 9:30am + 2:00pm 

Sunday 2 October: 

NZ Open Pairs 9:30am + 2:00pm 

NZ Restricted Pairs 9:30am + 2:30pm 

Novice Pairs  2:30pm 

Monday 3 October: 

NZ Open Pairs 9:30am 

NZ Restricted Pairs 9:30am 

NZ Open Teams 2:00pm 

NZ Restricted Teams 2:00pm 

 

 

  



 

 

SCORING CORRECTIONS: 

Matchpoint Pairs Events  

The scoring correction period finishes 30 
minutes after the results are made available 
The Scoring Correction Desk will be manned 
until the end of the scoring correction period 
for each session. Your opponents will need to 
confirm the requested scoring correction.  

Swiss Pairs & Teams Events 

 The scoring correction period is: 15 minutes 
after the scheduled conclusion of the next 
match 30 minutes after the final results are 
made available. Advise a Director of any 
scoring corrections, confirmed by your 
opponents.  

 

Scoring correction phone numbers:  

027 499 1373 or 027 327 9912  

If you discover a scoring error within the 
scoring correction period and have left the 
venue then you may report it using the numbers 
above. This will be accepted subject to 
confirmation from your opponents. The 
correction will not be accepted if waiting for 
confirmation results in a delay in the next 
session or stage of an event. 

PLAYER PROFILE (WITH QUIZ!): 
 

In this series of profiles, we learn about the 
four players attending this year’s Congress 
who have been “ever present”. 

Today, we meet Auckland’s Patrick Carter. 
There is a chance to win a $50 restaurant 
voucher at the end. 

When and why did you take up bridge? 

My stepfather was an accomplished chess 
player. Not in the league of Anthony Ker who 
has won multiple NZ Championship in chess, but 
he did play in national events. I went with him 
to the Hamilton Chess Club and I was 
interested enough to read most of the chess 
books in the Hamilton Public Library when I was 
about 11-13 years old. I am quite good 
tactically at chess but I don’t have that intuitive 
sense for good positional play. The chess club 
met at the Hamilton Bridge Club so when I had 
finished the chess books, I read all the bridge 
books. There was no such thing as youth bridge 
in the 1970s and I didn’t have a parent 
interested in cards so I didn’t play any bridge 
at all until I was 18. 

The other reason for taking up bridge is a card 
playing gene. My grandmother died when I 
was aged 1 and her mantelpiece was 
apparently filled with whist trophies. My 
mother hated cards. She said that was because 
she was forced to make up a four at whist 
when she didn’t want to. She didn’t tell me 
about my grandmother’s whist trophies until I 
was in my twenties. The only link between that 
and my bridge is genetic, not family tradition. 

What are some achievements / highlights 
you’d like to share? 

Occasionally representing New Zealand in 
international events, but without much success.  

Perhaps the best achievement is winning the 
Open Inter-Provincials with 5 different 
partners: Dwayne Crombie, Lachie Shea, Ken 
Yule, Julie Atkinson and Tom Jacob 

Do you have a favourite Congress that you 
have attended? 

2003 playing with Ken Yule. We won the Inter-
Provincials that used to be on the Thursday / 
Friday, then came third in the NZ pairs and 
won the NZ Teams with Kathy Yule and Sam 
Simpson. I still remember stupidly bidding 3NT 
after the uninterrupted sequence of 1D-1H-3D 
with a moderate hand and a void in partner’s 



 

 

 

diamonds. That cost Ken the chance of 
completing a clean sweep when he played like 
a Trojan for the whole 10 days. 

Can you pinpoint your most memorable 
Congress moment? 

Playing from the East seat in 3NT: 

Lachie (dummy)  Patrick 

♠Q542   ♠AJ8 

♥104                      ♥QJ93 

♦A92    ♦5 

♣AQ97   ♣KJ653 

They led diamonds so I ducked twice and took 
the Ace on the third round, discarding first the 
3H and then the 8S. Then I went to lead from 
dummy and partner stopped me to point out 
that the contract was 4S and I had just ruffed 
dummy’s Ace. ……   Sorry Lachie!  

What makes a successful bridge partnership? 

The ability to learn from misunderstandings 
without any need for recriminations. Not 
claiming that this is a strength of mine, but it is 
certainly something I have noticed in almost all 
the best partnerships 

What other interests and achievements do 
you have outside of bridge? 

I came 25th as an individual in a World 
Scrabble Championship and 7th representing 
NZ at scrabble as part of a team of five. 

I was on the NZCBA management committee 
from about 1982 to 1999 and shared the 
organisation of the early NZ Congresses with 
Lionel Wright and a devoted team which 
included Arie Geursen, Richard Solomon, John 
Evitt and Alan Taylor  

Do you have any words of wisdom for 
young players? 

When you read an article about a bridge 
hand don’t read it like a novel. Study it and 
understand it. Challenge it and see if the 
reasoning is flawed. The same thing applies 
now that we have the computer printout which 
says how many tricks are available double 
dummy in every denomination. Don’t just look 
at it and announce to everyone that declarer 
can make 3NT. See what declarer has to do to 
make 9 tricks and look to see what the defence 

has to do to stop declarer making overtricks. 

QUIZ 

 

 

 

 

 

A historic photo of seven gentlemen with 
questionable fashion sense. Which one is 
Patrick? Answers to nzcongressed@gmail.com 
(preferred) or 0212804746 or dropped off to 
me by 1:30pm Sunday. Be sure to include your 
name and phone number. All correct answers 
go into a draw for a $50 restaurant voucher 
(which can be donated to someone at 
Congress) Winner informed by text and 

published in Sunday’s bulletin.  

        OF THE DAY: 
Nothing to report from this year’s Congress yet! 
So, I thought I’d have a hunt and see if 
anything from the last event looked interesting. 

Battle of the Majors 

This board was from session 3 of the NZ Pairs 
finals. Played 14 times, it produced a variety 
of results. 
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We’ll assume North opens 1C but Precision 
players will open it 2C. There could also be a 
case for 3C. East is going to pretty passive at 
this stage. West’s aggressiveness (or 
passiveness) will play a large part. 

BOARD 13 

BD: 13 QT5 Dlr: N 
 

85 Vul: All 
 

K6 
 

 
AJ6532 

 

KJ   976 

AKQJ94   T732 

J5432   97 

 

  KT98 
 

A8432 
 

 
6 

 

 
AQT8 

 

 
Q74 

 

 

The auction could certainly go several ways 
after both those openings, but fair to say, both 
sides established their major fit. The question is, 
how far are both sides prepared to go, 
especially in duplicate pairs and a big final? 
Trying to judge just how many matchpoints are 
going to be earned or lost depending on how 
far you go is going to be the key. For the 
record, 10 tricks are available with best 
defence / play in both major contracts. 

One North-South pair played it in 3S – the 
only non-game contract. While they may have 
been a little disappointed to make 4 and 
record a part-score, that actually got them 18 
out of 26 matchpoints! 5 pairs played it 4S, 
with only 2 of them successful with getting the 
play of the black suits right. A sacrifice in 5H 
looks to be the right thing to do, but 
unfortunately for 2 pairs that did this only 5 
matchpoints were gained as they were 
doubled. A bit better for the 2 who played it 
undoubled and got 11 matchpoints. The big 
payoffs went to the 4 EW pairs who played it 
in 4H. All making, 2 of them doubled for good 
measure.  

Interesting that, at the top level, so many 
different opinions as to when to stop and when 
to bid on. A testing board for the cream of the 
crop, goodness knows how the rest of us are 
supposed to get it right! No doubt many more 
hands will be dealt this year that will put even 
the pros to the test. How will you get on 

 

2022 NZ BrIDGE AGM  
This was held on Friday  
30 September at the  
new Mt Maunganui Clubrooms. Allan Morris 
presented his annual report. It is pleasing to 
see numbers rebounding and new members. He 
noted the online bridge working group would 
be the most consequential work that would be 
done in the next 10 years. There has been an 
increase in marketing efforts to capture new 
players. He also acknowledged the staff and 
volunteers who keep the game going in NZ. 
Sue Brown, in her finance portfolio, reported 
that NZ Bridge is in a healthy position with a 
surplus of approx. $40,000 for the last year. 
Having the IPs online contributed to this as did 
the limited international program. Allan 
commented that the focus for the surplus will be 
development of the game. 
In General Business it was reported that a 
proposal was going to be put to the Board to 
decrease affiliation fees and increase master 
point charges on a user-pays model in order to 
try and encourage non-affiliated clubs to 
affiliate. This led to a wider discussion 
regarding protecting Intellectual Property and 
making sure this is available to affiliated clubs 
/ members only. 
 
 

 



 

 

 

 

  WITH … 

 
Name: 
Michael Neels 
Club: 
Cambridge 
Years Playing Bridge: 
50, surely! 
Congresses attended: 
15 or so. Not counting … 
Favourite System: 
Started with 4 card major acol, moved to 
Standard American, dabbled in Precision and 
now gone back to 4 card major acol. I like 
knowing that my partner has 4 clubs when they 
open 1C! 
Bridge Highlight: 
Becoming a Grand Master this year. I had a 
10 year plan, all mapped out in an Excel 
spreadsheet. Becoming a Grand Master has 
made no difference to my level of play 
unfortunately. 
Ice cream or Cheesecake? Cheesecake 
4 of a major or 3 no trumps? 4 of a major 
(given a fit!) 
Favourite hobby outside Bridge? Riding my 
bicycle. 
Camilla or Diana? Camilla, definitely. 
What’s on top of the bucket list? Nothing 
really. Done everything I can think of that I 
really wanted. 
Complete the sentence: One thing I wish I 
never have to do again is … Be interviewed. 
Final question. Are unicorns real? Not these 
days. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

                             WITH … 

 
 
 
Name: 
Allan Joseph 
Club: 
Kairangi, Victoria  
and Wellingtom 
Years Playing Bridge: 
Nearly 20 
Congresses attended: 
Nearly 20 
Favourite System: 
Precision 
Bridge Highlight: 
Nothing worthwhile YET but I’m optimistic! 
Ice cream or Cheesecake? Dairy free ice 
cream 
Who will win the 2023 Rugby World Cup? 
The Springboks 
Broccoli or Brussels Sprouts? Broccoli 
Favourite hobby outside Bridge? Croquet 
I don’t like throwing anything out. 
What’s on top of the bucket list? India then 
Madagascar 
Favourite place you have visited? I love NZ! 
Final Question. Cats o Dogs? Dogs. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Don’t forget to get your Bridge Books! On 
sale in the main room daily. 
 
 

 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


